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Santa made a quick pit stop at the Ignace Tourist Information 

Centre.  Jim and Theresa McArthur flew from Southern Ontario to 

British Columbia with family where they visited a thrift store at 

which point Santa was purchased. Since Jim and Theresa were 

driving back from B.C. Santa was left in their care for the return 

trip and they made it a fun trip filled with many photo-ops.  Santa 

was photographed with many community mascots as well as he 

might have assisted in changing a tire in the Rockies.  Thank you, 

Jim and Theresa for the quick chat and thank you for stopping in 

Ignace for one of your many photo-ops 

 Township of Ignace Engagement Ambassadors 

2022 – Wyatt, Julian, Kassidy, Skyler, Reina and 

Ryan. 
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Graduating Class of 2022 - Devon Delescaille, Kelvin Vander Hooft, Wyatt Mantle, Matthew 

Gombar, Jace Zarecki, Henry Caron, Montana Plasky, Marshall Hyatt, Ryan McGrayne, Kristen Marsh 
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Tourism Summer Student 2022 is Reagan Hertz (above) 

 

 

Food Bank Days 

July 7 & 21 
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Allons à l’aventure!  

En juin, les élèves de l’École Immaculée-Conception (Ignace) et les élèves de l’École catholique de l’Enfant-

Jésus (Dryden) se sont rendus à Thunder Bay pour explorer plusieurs attractions du Nord-Ouest. Ils ont visité 

les chutes Kakabeka, le Jardin international de l’amitié et le parc Marina. Ils ont également fait de l’escalade 

intérieure, ont découvert le musée de Thunder Bay et ont conquis une salle d’évasion chez Countdown. Les 

élèves se sont amusés tout apprenant lors de leur voyage. 

De retour à Ignace, ils ont profité de la belle température pour visiter le Parc provincial du lac Sandbar, où les 

élèves ont passé la journée en plein air avec des activités de pelouses et plage.  

Quelle fantastique manière de célébrer la fin de l’année scolaire! L’École Immaculée-Conception vous 

souhaite tous un bel été reposant.  

Let’s go on an adventure!  

In June, École Immaculée-Conception (Ignace) and École catholique de l'Enfant-Jésus (Dryden) students traveled to 

Thunder Bay to explore several Northwestern Ontario attractions. They visited Kakabeka Falls, the International 

Friendship Garden, and Marina Park. They also did indoor rock climbing, discovered the Thunder Bay Museum and 

conquered an escape room at Countdown. The students had a great time while learning on their trip. 

Once back in Ignace, students took advantage of the beautiful weather to visit Sandbar Lake Provincial Park where 

students enjoyed a day of outdoor activities, including lawn and beach games.  

What a great way to celebrate the end of the school year! École Immaculée-Conception wishes everyone a relaxing 

summer.  
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Shades of Grey 
Silver Tops Newsletter                Active Retirement Living     July 2022 

Also online on FaceBook 

 

  Silver Tops Garden Gnomes – Chicki Pesola tends the flower bed, 
and Phil Lariviere keeps the grass mowed and the shrubs trimmed.  
Thanks!!                                                            
 

Next regular monthly meeting 

– July 4th, 2022 

Coming Up at the Centre for 
the Summer Months: 

• Drop-In – Mondays only, 1-
4:30 pm 

• Family Fun Day Treasure 
Hunt on Agimak and BBQ – 
Sunday, July 10th 

• Garage Sale – Saturday, July 
23rd  

 
Bingo Report – Bingo will 
continue throughout July and 
August – air-conditioned! 
 
Wellness – The summer season 
brings the danger of extreme heat. 
Here are some tips to manage the 
heat: 

• Know the forecast 
• Stay hydrated 
• Stay cool 
• Keep your home cool 
• Avoid exposure 

(credit: Wellington Dufferin 
Guelph Public Health website) 
 

Family Day Treasure Hunt on Agimak, July 10th 
This is open to the whole community. 
You will need:  

• Fish/depth finder (or some other way of measuring depth) 
• Fishing gear 
• Cell phone/camera 

Please register by Wed, July 6th (this gives us time to ensure there will 
be enough “treasure” for every boat entered).  Call Liz 403-688-6062. 
The Treasure Hunt will wrap up with a BBQ at the Centre, and 
winners will be declared. 
 
 

Do You Remember 
Dominion Day fun – lighting a 
firecracker and quickly putting a 
tin can over it, to see how high the 
can would fly when the 
firecracker exploded?  (Yes, it was 
called “Dominion Day”, because 
we are the “Dominion of Canada”.) 
 
 

By-Laws Review   
 
At our June meeting, we decided that a post-pandemic, digital-era review 

of our by-laws was necessary.  A committee was formed to do this.  The 

committee hopes to have the document available to the membership in 

August. 

As we review each Article and Section, we are questioning: 

• Does this reflect how we operate now? 

• Does this serve us well? 

• Do we need to change/remove/add anything to meet our current needs? 
We are using Section 3, Purpose, as a guide to our review.  Our founders established admirable, worthy goals, and 
it is our responsibility to make sure they are still being carried out. 

Continued on Page 8 
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 Continued from Page 7 

 
Tell Me a Story  

“The new Ignace School was built and completed between the years 1973 to 1976.  It was a new and 
modern educational facility that had a capacity of 750 pupils from K-13.  It was and still is a very modern facility 
which included 26 regular classrooms plus 2 gymnasiums, 2 libraries, physics lab, chemistry lab, computer lab, 2 
family studies labs, 3 shop facilities, and 1 art room. 

 
The new school was now more than capable of providing an educational programme which would allow 

students to graduate from high school and proceed to university, college, and nursing institutions. 
 
At that time, between the years 1974-1986 there was a severe shortage of qualified teachers on the 

market.  Most of the teachers who were qualified took jobs in the more populated centres in the southern part of 
the province.  This situation created a severe problem for principals in attracting and keeping qualified teachers to 
come and stay in small isolated northern communities such as Ignace. 

 
In 1976, we required the services of a qualified Special Education teacher.  We received only one 

application, from a teacher who was currently teaching in the small reserve of Berens River in Northern Manitoba. 
We had to act quickly if we wanted to attract and hire this teacher, but because Berens River was so far in 

Northern Manitoba, normal telephone communication was not possible.  We had to contact the applicant with 
the assistance of an operator using a radio telephone. 

 
The process was as follows:  My conversations were communicated to the operator who in turn relayed 

the information to the teacher in Berens River.  The teacher would then communicate to the operator who in turn 
would relay the teacher’s conversations to me.  At no time were I and the teacher able to communicate directly 
with each other. 

 
It was now my responsibility to sell to the teacher as best I could the merits of our school facility and the 

Town of Ignace.  It may be that I could have exaggerated somewhat concerning the merits of our school and 
community, but so be it. 

 
‘First of all, Ignace is a friendly and caring community which provides superb facilities and infrastructure for 

its citizens.’ I elaborated and listed the following: ‘Recreational facility for hockey, curling, figure skating, public 
skating; playgrounds for soccer and baseball; 4 churches, 3 service clubs: snowmobiling, golf, fishing, hunting, 
boating on the pristine freshwater Lake Agimac, 2 large beaches: badminton, volleyball, basketball; numerous 
restaurants, 5 gas stations, public library. 

 
‘Ignace is located in Northwestern Ontario and lies 1½ to 3 hours away from the larger communities of 

Dryden and Thunder Bay.  It is located on the main line of the CPR and Hwy 17.’ 
 
After going through all of the above information and answering the teacher’s questions and concerns and 

assuring that we would provide access to living accommodations, I offered the teacher the job.  She indicated she 
would let me know of her decision within the next 24 hours.  

 
I then proceeded to thank the radio operator for her help and assistance.  At that time, the operator said 

to me, “If that teacher does not accept the job, I will!!” 
 
By the way, the teacher did accept the job.  Her name is Cheryl Freeman, who remained at Ignace School 

until she retired.  She was, without a doubt, one of the “best” teachers I have had the pleasure to work with.” 

- Principal, Gerald Gannon 
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FREE COVID Rapid Tests now available 

at the Health Centre 

Teens In Motion will continue 

through the summer this year☺ 

Thursdays 6-8 pm 

 

 

Summer Hours 

Effective Monday, June 13, until September 2, 2022 

Monday  8:30 – 4:30    Tuesday 8:30 – 4:30 

Wednesday 8:30 – 4:30   Thursday 8:30 – 4:30 

    Friday 8:30 – 12:00 
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The NWMO releases Confidence in Safety reports for potential siting 

areas for used nuclear fuel repository 

WO examines core  

The Nuclear Waste Management Organization (NWMO) has 
published Confidence in Safety reports for each of the two potential sites 
being considered to host a deep geological repository to store Canada’s 
used nuclear fuel. 

The reports are based on years of research and fieldwork. They summarize the NWMO’s understanding of each siting 
area, including geological characteristics that indicate the sites can meet the project’s requirements to contain and 
isolate used nuclear fuel to protect people and the environment. After a site is selected, additional studies will be 
undertaken to further inform the repository design and long-term safety case. 

“Safety is our highest priority. It drives everything we do, from project design, engineering and environmental 
research to interweaving Indigenous Knowledge into our work and engaging with communities,” said Laurie Swami, 
NWMO President and CEO. “These reports are the products of years of careful study by our science and engineering 
teams. They mark a major achievement in the site selection process that launched more than a decade ago.” 

For decades, millions of Canadians have relied on nuclear energy to power homes and businesses. The planned 
underground repository is part of Canada’s plan to safely manage the resulting used nuclear fuel over the long term. 
The repository will be built more than 500 metres underground and surrounded by a natural shield of solid rock. Its 
design uses a series of additional engineered barriers to ensure the facility’s safety for many thousands of years. 

In 2010, the NWMO launched the process for selecting a site for the repository, and 22 communities expressed 
interest in learning about the project and exploring their potential to host it. Following years of increasingly intensive 
technical assessment and community engagement, two potential sites remain in the process: one in the Wabigoon 
Lake Ojibway Nation-Ignace area in northwestern Ontario and the other in the Saugeen Ojibway Nation-South Bruce 
area in southern Ontario. 

“The Confidence in Safety reports outline the basis for the NWMO’s confidence that a deep geological repository can 
be constructed at either potential site, to safely and responsibly manage Canada’s used nuclear fuel for the very long 
term,” said Dr. Paul Gierszewski, Director of Safety and Technical Research at the NWMO. “Our work in Canada is 
grounded in decades of international research and scientific consensus that deep geological repositories represent 
the best solution for the safe, long-term management of used nuclear fuel.” 

The NWMO’s confidence in the safety of each site is built on an understanding of several broad factors, from the 
characteristics of the geology and long-term stability of the rock and surrounding area, to the strength of the 
multiple-barrier system and the sites’ capabilities to support the safe construction, operation and closure of the 
repository. 

Both potential sites were found to share common features that support the overall safety of the project. The sites are 
located in stable, seismically quiet settings, with rock formations of the necessary depth, breadth and volume to 
isolate the repository. Neither site has known economically exploitable resources within the rock (e.g., minerals, salt, 
gas), reducing the risk of human intrusion into the repository in the future. 

The Confidence in Safety reports will be used to support continuing dialogue with Canadians and Indigenous peoples 
about the project, including helping to inform the communities that are considering their willingness to host the 
project. 

After a site with willing and informed hosts is selected, further technical studies will be undertaken at the selected 
site. These will provide even greater clarity for the repository design and formal safety case that will be submitted to 
regulators. The safety of a proposed site will be confirmed through a rigorous regulatory review of the repository  

design and safety case, including through the federal Impact Assessment Act process and licensing by the Canadian 
Nuclear Safety Commission. The regulatory and licensing process is expected to take approximately 10 years to 
complete. 

https://www.nwmo.ca/en/A-Safe-Approach/Safety-Protecting-People-and-the-Environment?a=%210879eedc
https://www.nwmo.ca/en/Canadas-Plan/Canadas-Used-Nuclear-Fuel
https://www.nwmo.ca/en/Canadas-Plan/Canadas-Used-Nuclear-Fuel
https://www.nwmo.ca/en/Site-selection/Study-Areas/Ignace-and-Area/What-Were-Doing
https://www.nwmo.ca/en/Site-selection/Study-Areas/Ignace-and-Area/What-Were-Doing
https://www.nwmo.ca/en/Site-selection/Study-Areas/South-Bruce/What-Were-Doing
https://www.nwmo.ca/en/Site-selection/Study-Areas/South-Bruce/What-Were-Doing
https://www.nwmo.ca/en/Canadas-Plan/Canadas-Used-Nuclear-Fuel/Regulatory-Oversight

